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Urethral catheters are widely used by urologists for a broad 
range of purposes without much concern, although patients 
with a catheter feel very serious discomfort. The reported fre-
quency of catheter-related bladder discomfort (CRBD) in cath-
eterized patients is approximately 47%–90%. 

CRBD ranges from a burning sensation in the urethra to su-
prapubic pain and urgency, and in some cases, patients may be 
unable to tolerate CRBD, to the point of suffering a urethral in-
jury while trying to remove the urethral catheter by themselves. 
The review article “Catheter-Related Bladder Discomfort: How 
Can We Manage It?” published in the December issue of Inter-
national Neurourology Journal (INJ), describes the causes of 
CRBD associated with urethral catheters and efforts made to 
overcome this issue [1].

To begin with, I think that urologists’ efforts to reduce CRBD 
have been very inadequate. Few studies have been conducted 
with the goal of reducing CRBD, and most such studies tried to 
reduce CRBD by using oral drugs [2-5]. There is a significant 
body of research results reported by anesthesiologists on the 
use of drugs that can reduce CRBD under anesthesia for pa-
tients who are catheterized during surgery. However, the drugs 
used by anesthesiologists are not suitable for urologists to pre-
scribe. There are limited published research results aimed at re-
ducing CRBD by improving the urethral catheter itself, and 
none of the commercially available catheters have been recog-
nized as being able to effectively reduce CRBD. 

My personal experience with a urethral catheter served as an 
opportunity to embark upon research on CRBD. I underwent a 
robot-assisted radical prostatectomy for prostatic adenocarci-
noma (Gleason score 7; 3+4) 4 years ago, and at that time I had 
a urethral catheter inserted for several days. The pain caused by 

the urethral catheter was more difficult to bear than the pain at 
the surgical site. This prompted to me to reflect on how I was 
using such an inconvenient and uncomfortable device on pa-
tients without much thought, and I started to think about 
whether there could be a more convenient catheter and wheth-
er it would be possible to develop a way to reduce CRBD with 
urethral catheters. Since then, I have been conducting research 
on this topic in collaboration with professors of the Department 
of Biomedical Engineering, but the development of a new de-
vice has been challenging.

I would like to share the news about INJ. INJ signed an MOU 
with International Society for the Study of Bladder Pain Syn-
drome (ESSIC) in December 2020, and INJ have become the 
official journal of ESSIC. ESSIC is an academic society founded 
in 2004, and it publishes many excellent studies on bladder pain 
syndrome.

I believe that the cooperation between the two organizations 
will make progress for both INJ and ESSIC, and I am grateful to 
President Wyndaele, Vice President Cervigni and Prof. Birder 
for helping the two organizations form an MOU.

Also, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to the many 
people who have generously helped INJ over the past year, es-
pecially INJ’s associate editors (Prof. Khae Hawn Kim, Prof. 
Young Sam Cho, and Prof. Su Jin Kim), Deputy Editors-in-
Chief (Prof. Karl-Erik Andersson and Prof. Lori Birder), and 
manuscript editor (Hwan Tae Ahn). 

Happy new year!
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